COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS

SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

RATHFARNHAM AREA COMMITTEE MEETING 

Minutes of Rathfarnham Area Committee Meeting, dealing with Parks, Planning, Housing, Community, Corporate Services & Libraries, Environment, Roads and Development held on 12th October 2010.

	PRESENT

	COUNCILLORS

	E. Coburn

	P. Cosgrave

	C. Keane

	J. Lahart


An Cathaoirleach, Councillor C. Keane presided.

OFFICIALS PRESENT


	Senior Engineer
	L. Magee.

	Senior Executive Officer
	P. Murphy, Y. Dervan, M. Judge, A. Jacob, H. Hogan, W. Sheils.

	County Librarian
	G. Byrne.

	Senior Executive Parks Superintendent
	M. Hannon.

	Senior Executive Engineer
	S. Deegan, C. Lambert.

	Conservation Officer
	I. McLoughlin.

	T/Assistant Planner
	C. Doyle.

	Administrative Officer
	T. Curtin, M. Hunt. P. Fleming, M. Kelly.

	Senior Staff Officer
	K. Whelan. 

	Clerical Officer
	A. Shaw.


R/437/10 CONFIRMATION AND RE-AFFIRMATION OF MINUTES

HEADED-ITEM (1) 






Item ID: 25027 
Minutes of meeting of Rathfarnham Area Committee dealing with, Development, Parks, Planning, Housing, Community, Corporate Services & Libraries, Environment & Roads business held on 14th September 2010, which had been circulated, were submitted and APPROVED as a true record and signed.

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave and RESOLVED:

“That the recommendations contained in the Minutes of the 14th September, 2010 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.” 

Parks

r/438/10 questions

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Question number1 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/439/10 SHRUB PRUNING AT BUTTERFIELD COURT
QUESTION (1): Councillor C. Keane  



Item ID: 25087 

"To ask the Manager to have the shrubs along the roadside at Butterfield Court pruned back - (cars scraped with same). Also to have the large Sycamore tree at entrance to Butterfield court examined - roots causing damage to pavement?"
REPLY:
The Parks and Landscape Services Department will arrange to have the shrubs along the roadside and the large sycamore tree at the entrance to Butterfield included for consideration for pruning as part of the annual arboricultural works programme which will be commencing in the coming weeks.

Bottom of Form

R/440/10 OPEN SPACE ADJOINING NO 30 WILLBROOK LAWN - OUTSTANDING ISSUES

HEADED ITEM (2):






 Item ID: 24624 
Mr. M. Hannon, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent, presented the following report:-
“On foot of a resolution passed by the Terenure Rathfarnham Area Committee on 13th November 2007, Council staff entered onto public open space lands adjacent to 30 Willbrook Lawn on 25th May 2010, to carry out the works set out in the resolution.

Consequent to that action, legal proceedings for adverse possession of the public open space have now been served against the Council.  

The Council's Law Agent has advised that no further works take place until such time as this matter has been determined by the courts.

The Council is defending the proceedings and the Elected Members will be updated on progress.”
Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Hannon responded to queries raised.  The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to convey the concerns of the Members to both the Director of Services and the Law Agent, and that a further report would be presented to a future meeting of the Committee.
Bottom of Form

R/441/10 SMALL TRAIN (Thomas the Tank Engine) FOR THE PARK IN RATHFARNHAM

HEADED ITEM (3): 






Item ID: 24693 
Mr. M. Hannon, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent, presented the following report:-
“The Children’s Trains that operate in Corkagh and Tymon Parks were originally provided to enhance the Family Day experiences in these parks as well as Griffeen Valley Park in Lucan and to allow families with small children experience the fuller extent of these very large parks. They were so successful and so popular that a decision was taken to continue them on Sundays between May and September in the Regional Parks. The trains are now well established with many people travelling to these parks on Sunday afternoons, specifically to experience the trains. It is not proposed to expand the number of trains beyond the two existing trains, nor is it proposed to introduce a new train service to small parks such as Rathfarnham Castle Park. 

Many of the parks in the county do not have a path system that is sufficiently large and generally circular in nature to provide a meaningful route. The existing trains run on a circulation route of approximately three kilometres with an average journey time of about 15 minutes. Rather than bring a train to Rathfarnham, it is proposed to promote the trains in the Regional Parks as many of the visitors to Rathfarnham Castle Park may not be aware of the service. This would encourage people to visit some of the other parks in the county, with which they might not be familiar, and increase public awareness of the amenities of these parks.

The practice of occasionally providing the trains to other parks for one off events will continue, subject to the practicalities of a realistic route and the resolution of the issues outlined below.

The trains themselves were fabricated by staff of the Parks and Landscape Services Department over ten years ago.  It has recently emerged through a routine inspection process at the end of the operating season that they now require major remedial work to make them compliant with current fabrication standards and Health and Safety regulations.  It will not be possible to operate the trains until such time as these matters have been resolved.   

An estimate cost of the necessary works is being prepared to inform a cost benefit analysis. If it emerges that the cost of the remedial work does not provide value for money when compared to the cost of the fabrication of new trains or that it is not possible to upgrade them to current standards, the Council will endeavour to investigate other alternative methods of providing a similar service having regard to the availability of resources.” 

Following contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave, C. Keane, and E. Coburn, Mr. Hannon responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED. 

Bottom of Form

R/442/10 NEW WORKS 

HEADED ITEM (4): 






Item ID: 25006 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/443/10 CORRESPONDENCE

CORRESPONDENCE (1)





 Item ID: 25007 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/444/10 Cathaoirleach's Business – CONDITION OF Open space at whitecliff
MOTION (1): 







Item ID: 25082 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave:-
"That this Committee discusses the 'problems' (dumping/rats/general condition etc.) encountered by some residents in Whitecliff backing open space /road reservation on Whitechurch Road - please investigate this 'prior to our area meeting'  and come forward with proposals on what action can be taken to ensure this area is  maintained . It may be an option to have it incorporated into the rear gardens of those houses. This is a reoccuring and major health problem for Residents there and must be addressed."  
The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The road reservation area is well maintained and generally free of litter.  There is however, some dumping of "green waste" in some areas that have shrub and tree cover.  This may at times be an attraction for rats.  Rats are present in all environments and never far from the human population.   Nevertheless, areas such as this which are relatively clean would not normally have an above average population of rats and where this happens it is generally due to human issues and this includes dumping of food waste or other litter.  In this case it is not considered to be an area that would be expected to have a higher than normal rat population.  It is therefore not considered to be appropriate to undertake particular actions in this area.”

Mr. M. Hannon, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent, presented the report.   Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane and E. Coburn, Mr. Hannon responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.  It was AGREED to carry out a further inspection and to present a report to the November meeting of the Committee.
Bottom of Form

R/445/10 LEAF DEBRIS FROM OVERHANING TREES ADJACENT TO 162 BALLYROAN ROAD 

MOTION (2): Councillor J. Lahart  



Item ID: 25086 
The following motion was NOT MOVED:-
"That the Manager move to immediately deal with the problem of leaf debris caused by overhanging trees adjacent to (162 Ballyroan Road); a commitment regarding which was entered into over a year ago."
R/446/10 REMOVAL OF FALLEN WILLOW TREE AT OWENDOHER STREAM 

MOTION (3): 







Item ID: 25101
It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor C. Keane:-
"That the Manager have the fallen Willow tree removed from the Owendoher stream at the bridge/pedestrian entrance at Willbrook Grove Whitechurch Road."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The willow tree which had fallen over the Owendoher River was in danger of causing a blockage of the watercourse and possible consequent flooding problems and was removed recently by the Environmental Services Department.”

Mr. S. Deegan, Senior Executive Engineer, presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave and C. Keane, Mr. Deegan responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
Bottom of Form

R/447/10 PROVISION OF TOILETS AT RATHFARNHAM PARK PLAYGROUND 

MOTION (4): 







Item ID: 25096 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave:-
"That this Committee discusses the progress on the provision of toilets at Rathfarnham playground (as already agreed) and to state when work will commence? Children are using the surrounding area as toilet - as this playground is 'unusually close' to adjacent houses it is imperative that this toilet is provided on health and safety grounds alone."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“Representatives of the Parks and Landscape Services Department met with local residents adjacent to Rathfarnham Park in early summer of 2010 and the issue of the provision of a toilet facility in the park was raised by them.  The provision of such a facility was considered previously by the Council and if it was to be provided it would have to be a temporary unit until such time as the permanent layout of the courtyard areas was agreed and where it could be incorporated into whatever buildings would be erected there.  However, the provision of toilets also means the provision of a regular service to maintain them, e.g. cleaning spillages, replacement of toilet rolls, security and so on.  Because of this there are very few public toilets in parks in South Dublin.

The experience of the Council – and indeed other public and private organisations and businesses - in the provision of toilets is that they are subject to vandalism unless they are monitored on a constant basis.  Unless they are monitored and serviced they then become a dis-amenity for the customers they are meant to serve and they present an unacceptable organizational face to the public.  This Council is not in a position to guarantee the provision of such a service apart from the difficulties in accessing the resources to both provide the facility and the staff to undertake the maintenance. 

In order to find a practical solution the Council has had discussions with the Office of Public Works (OPW) that control and administer Rathfarnham Castle. The OPW has recently revised its franchise agreement for the Café/Restaurant facility in the building and they are happy that the Café and toilet associated with it can be used by the public accessing the playground in the park.  It is therefore considered that this is the most appropriate and practical arrangement for the provision of toilets in this park at present.  It is also a practical manifestation of the cooperation between public bodies that forms the basis for a more efficient public service.”  

Mr. M. Hannon, Senior Executive Parks Superintendent, presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane, P. Cosgrave and E. Coburn, Mr. Hannon responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.

Bottom of Form

Planning

r/448/10 questions

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/449/10 Planning Files

HEADED ITEM (5):






 Item ID: 25008 

A. Large applications under consideration 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
B. Files requested by members 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/450/10 LORETO ABBEY

HEADED ITEM (6): 






Item ID: 25088 
Mr. M. Judge, Senior Executive Officer, presented the following report:-
“Subsequent to the report to the Committee’s June meeting (see below) an email issued to the members on 14th July last stating

“The enforcement proceedings against Lozeto Limited listed for 15th June last were not heard as there were too many cases listed for that day. Apparently this is not an uncommon occurrence. However, a representative from the receiver was present in court and he gave information to our solicitor which indicated that whereas Lozeto Limited owns the old Abbey complex of buildings, it does not have an interest in the residential area or common areas. It has now been established that these common areas are registered to Oze Developments, and proceedings have issued. I expect that these proceedings, and the proceedings already in train against Danninger Limited, will be listed for the September court sittings”

I have been informed by the solicitor acting for the Council in this matter that the cases against Danninger Limited and Oze Developments are listed for hearing on 16th November.

The solicitor is trying to arrange an earlier date with the Court Service.

Report to meeting of Rathfarnham Area Committee, Tuesday, 8 June 2010

HEADED ITEM NO. 8

LORETO ABBEY
Flooding in Carpark – Condition 11
As previously reported, Enforcement proceedings were initiated against Lozeto Limited for non-compliance with condition 11 of planning permission Register Reference S00A/0554 insofar as it relates to the drainage arrangements on the site.

This matter was due in court on 4th May last but the case was not heard. It is listed for hearing on 15th June.

An Enforcement Notice regarding this matter has also been served on Danninger Limited, the company which apparently carried out the development, and in whose name the bond for completion of works was lodged. 

Legal proceedings will be instituted on foot of this Enforcement Notice also. 

 
Bond – Condition 26
The Council has submitted a claim to De Montford Insurance Company PLC on the bond of €465,964, lodged under Condition 26 “….. to secure the provision and satisfactory completion of roads, sewers, watermains, drains, car parks, open spaces, tree protection and other services required in connection with the development, ….”
The insurance company has responded to the Council’s claim stating that “Our liability under the bond is on failure by the Developer so to do the Surety shall satisfy and discharge the damages sustained by the Council”

The solicitor who is acting for the Council in relation to the Enforcement Notices has advised that any proceedings to enforce the bond would have to be taken in the High Court, and would be very costly. 

He has further advised that in his opinion the bond is unenforceable because it is worded to “satisfy and discharge damages sustained by the Council”, (presumably because the intention was to safeguard areas to be taken-in-charge), and the Council has not and cannot sustain damages because the development is private property in its entirety, and no part of it will be taken in charge.”
Ms. I. McLoughlin, Conservation Officer, presented the following report:-

“REPORT B – LORETO ABBEY

The Council’s Conservation Officer carried out an extensive inspection of all the structures in the Loreto Abbey complex on the 28th September.  The purpose of the site inspection was to assess the condition of the buildings since the last extensive site inspection last October.  The Conservation Officer can confirm that security is being maintained and the site is secure.  However the site inspection showed areas where remedial repair work is required to ensure the buildings are watertight and areas where dry rot and rising damp are evident were identified.

After the site inspection the Conservation Officer contacted the Receiver to confirm the full status of the site and to detail the legislative requirements under Part IV of the Planning and Development Act 2000.  The Receiver was also informed of the necessary remedial works that are required.  

The following works are works that are considered to be high priority and essential remedial works for the maintenance of, and the prevention of endangerment to, the Protected Structures at Loreto Abbey.
1. Remedial works to Church roof (complete lead works along ridge and assess current overall condition).
2. Remedial repairs and replacement of roof slate tiles where necessary at Block N.
3. Repair and maintenance of all rainwater goods.
4. Cut back vegetation and grass areas along the perimeter of the Church and Block L to ensure all vents and water drains are uncovered.
5. Remedial repair works required along lower level of walls and end window of Concert Hall to deal with major outbreak of dry rot and rising damp (the damp problems at this location are being caused by water ingress due to poor maintenance/broken gutter, ground levels and vegetation as detailed under Item No. 4 as above).
6. Reinstate heating system to provide an adequate level of heating.

7. Remove plywood boards along the lower level of the internal decorative leather wall of the Georgian Building (rear salon room).

A letter has been sent to the Receiver detailing the above and the Receiver has agreed to assess the details and liaise with the Conservation Officer with regard to the necessary works.”

Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane, J. Lahart, E. Coburn, and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Judge and Ms. McLoughlin responded to queries raised and the reports were NOTED.
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R/451/10 UPDATE ON THE STRIP OF LAND BETWEEN MOYVILLE & PALMER PARK

HEADED ITEM (7) 






Item ID: 25090 
Ms. M. Hunt, Administrative Officer, presented the following report:-

“At the meeting of the Rathfarnham Area Committee held on 14/9/2010 the following report was presented for the consideration of the members:

"The Council at its meeting held on 8th March 2010 approved the disposal of a strip of land adjacent to the property at 34A Moyville Estate to the respective houseowners, up to the extent of its ownership with the boundaries of the properties at 40-47 Palmer Park.  The disposal has not yet been finalised and the owners of 34A Moyville have been requested to submit their proposals to deal with the rectification and re-instatement of boundary with the Palmer Park properties and in particular No. 45 Palmer Park and also provision of suitable land drain to prevent an overspill of surface water onto the Palmer Park properties.

A response is awaited and the Council's Solicitor has been requested to defer any action on the transfer of the land for the time being, pending receipt of an appropriate response in the matter."

Following discussion it was agreed that a further report on the matter would be presented to the next Area Committee Meeting.

In the meantime, the Council has arranged for a survey of the boundary wall to be carried out from the property at 45 Palmer Park and has consulted with the Law Agent in relation to the issues raised.

The survey indicates that any encroachment onto the property at 45 Palmer Park is of a minor nature and the Law Agent has advised that the encroachment, if any, is a civil matter between the respective owners of the two properties in question.

A further letter has issued to the owners of the property at 34A Moyville to clarify the issues raised.”

Enforcement History:
An Enforcement Notice was served on 3rd May 2007 which required the following:

1.     Remove in its entirety the structure described on approved drawing no. D-1 as “Existing 111 sq.m. 4.7m high playroom to be demolished”

2.     Remove in its entirety the underground structure erected to the side of No. 34A Moyville 

3.     Remove in its entirety the concrete block wall to the rear of houses No’s 44, 45 and 46 Palmer Park

4.     Remove in its entirety the timber fence erected to the rear of houses No’s 46 and 47 Palmer Park

5.     Restore the strip of land between the townland boundary line and the rear of No’s 44 to 47 Palmer Park to its condition prior to enclosure into the garden of 34 Moyville.

6.     Return the strip of land which existed between the townland boundary line and the rear gardens of house no’s 44 to 47 inclusive Palmer Park to its condition prior to its incorporation into the curtilage of No. 34A Moyville

7.     Erect a Pro.2000 high timber fence as indicated on approved drawing C-2 along the property line, i.e. townland boundary line

 As the Notice was not complied with legal proceedings were initiated. 

This case was heard on 9th December 2008 wherein the defendant pleaded guilty and the Judge imposed the Probation Act. The Judge did not grant an Order in relation to compliance with the enforcement notice.

Until there is a change in circumstances (e.g. land is transferred or a decision is made not to transfer the land), no further enforcement action is open to the Planning Authority.”
Following contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave, C. Keane, J. Lahart, and E. Coburn, Ms. Hunt and Ms. M. Kelly, Administrative Officer, responded to queries raised.  It was AGREED to discuss the concerns expressed by the Members with the Law Agent and to present a further report to the November Meeting of the Committee.
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R/452/10 NEW WORKS 

HEADED ITEM (8):






 Item ID: 25009 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/453/10 CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (2): 





Item ID: 25010 
It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/454/10 Cathaoirleach's Business

MOTION  (5): 







Item ID: 25030 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/455/10 PROMOTION OF RATHFARNHAM AS FAIRTRADE TOWN STATUS  

MOTION  (6): 







Item ID: 25051
It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor C. Keane:-
"That the Manager supports the promotion of Rathfarnham as the first Fairtrade town status in the County and that South Dublin Council allocates Fairtrade Town responsibilities to a member of staff or committee possibly its environmental or Agenda 21 officer, working in partnership with the Rathfarnham Fairtrade steering group and that the Council passes a resolution supporting Fairtrade, and agrees to serve Fairtrade coffee and tea at its meetings, in its offices and canteens."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The Council would support the promotion of Fairtrade town status within the County, however, it is felt that the discussion with regard to the adoption of such a policy be referred to the Planning and Economic Development SPC for consideration.  

South Dublin County Council is particularly conscious of the need to develop and maintain best practice procurement in all areas of purchasing in accordance with codes published by the Department of Finance and issued through the National Public Procurement Policy Unit. Public procurement is defined as the acquisition, whether under formal contract or not, of works, supplies, and services by public bodies.
Best practice includes the need to recognise the legal status of every procurement decision, whether the procurement relates to priority or non priority goods and services, and also to ensure that all procurement functions are discharged honestly and fairly, upholding the highest standards of probity and integrity.  Similarly, EU Directives require that Treaty principles such as non - discrimination, freedom of movement, freedom to provide goods and services etc. must be observed.

This council is proud of its reputation in terms of its Corporate Social Responsibility and takes into account the social, ethical, and environmental effects of its activities on its staff, its local community and the community at large.”
Following contributions from Councillors P. Cosgrave, C. Keane and E. Coburn, it was AGREED to refer the Motion to the Planning and Economic Development SPC for consideration.   

Bottom of Form

Housing

R/456/10 QUESTIONS 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Question number 2 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/457/10 UPDATE ON CHERRYFIELD RESIDENTIAL CARAVAN SITE
QUESTION (2): Councillor C. Keane 



 Item ID: 25083 

"To ask the Manager for an up to date follow up report on Cherryfield residential caravan site - and on surrounding parkland area - what work has been carried out since this was discussed at last Rathfarnham area meeting, also has the application for vacant house on said site been processed?"
REPLY:
As stated in report to June Meeting additional CCTV is being installed to allow better and closer surveillance in respect of littering and other anti social activity at this location.  Unfortunately there were delays in respect of this installation but it is now operative.   Another clean up will take place in the near future and the residents will be invited for interview explaining the purpose of the CCTV and reminding them of their obligations under their Licence Agreements.  The CCTV will be monitored in house by staff.    

Discussions are ongoing with the Tallaght Traveller Development Group with a view to putting in place an initiative on dumping and littering adjacent to Traveller sites.  It has been suggested that the initiative might look at the impacts on the health, safety and acceptance of the Travellers adjoining such sites where dumping takes place.  It should also take account of the positives of how well the sites themselves are generally maintained.

The vacant bay in the development, which was occupied illegally by members of one of the existing tenant’s family, has now been reallocated. 

Bottom of Form

R/458/10 Report on housing construction programme 

HEADED ITEM (9): 






Item ID: 25011 
Mr. A. Jacob, Senior Executive Officer, presented the following report:-
“Completions 2009
Number of Units
Whitechurch Phase 5                                                                                                      7 Units

Whitechurch Phase 4                                                                                                      3 Units and Community Centre

Stocking Lane (Part V - Voluntary Units)                                                                        40 Units
Total                                                                                                                          50 Units and Community Centre

Schemes on Site
College Drive (Part V) Fold VHA                                                                                    23 Units

Anticipated Completion Date 4th Quarter 2010 (2x2 beds, 21x1 bed apartments)

Part 8 Process
Taylor's Lane                                                                                                               9 Units

(7x3 bed, 2 storey houses, 2x4 beds 2.5 storey houses)

Tenders being assessed.”
Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane, P. Cosgrave and E. Coburn, Mr. Jacob and Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, responded to queries raised.  The report was NOTED and it was AGREED to present a report on the refurbishment of the flats at Pearse Brothers Park to the November meeting of the Committee.  
Bottom of Form

R/459/10 REPORT ON DRAFT ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR STRATEGY

HEADED ITEM (10): 






Item ID: 25084 
Mr. H. Hogan, Senior Executive Officer, presented the following report:-

“The Council’s current Anti Social Policy document was adopted by the Members in 2005.  A subgroup of the previous Housing and Social SPC was established for the purpose of reviewing the Anti Social Behaviour document.   The aim of the review was to strengthen the enforcement powers and procedures available to South Dublin County Council to deal with Anti Social Behaviour having regard to the changing profile of our local communities. 

Since the establishment of the sub committee The Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009 has been commenced and it now requires each Housing Authority to draw up and adopt An Anti Social Behaviour Strategy in respect of 

· Dwellings let by the Housing Authority to tenants under the Housing Acts 1966 to 2009 

· Dwellings in which relevant purchasers reside 

· Sites for the Accommodation of Travellers 

· Dwellings covered by the Rental Accommodation Scheme 

· Dwellings which are the subject of long term leasing by the Council 

The significant anti-social behaviour provisions in the 2009 Act came into operation on 1 December 2009, as provided for in the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 2009 (Commencement) Order, 2009 (S.I. No. 449 of 2009) primarily:

· Section 35 of the Act, requires the elected members of each housing authority to draw up and adopt an anti-social behaviour strategy within one year of the commencement of the section, that is to say, by 30 November 2010. The strategy must set out measures to promote good estate management and co-operation with other bodies, such as the Gardaí, that have a role to play in combating anti-social behaviour

·  Items 1(a) and 5 of Part 5 of Schedule 2, amending the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1997, to extend the definition of "anti-social behaviour" to cover graffiti and damage to property, and to apply existing anti-social behaviour provisions, including the power to exchange information about housing applicants or beneficiaries engaged in anti-social behaviour, to a broader range of social accommodation, including accommodation provided through rental arrangements. 

Set out below is the link to the new legislation for information 

http://www.environ.ie/en/DevelopmentandHousing/Housing/RHLegislation/FileDownLoad,21568,en.pdf
The draft strategy was widely circulated to  interested parties, agencies and service providers for observations and submissions.  Four written submissions have been received to date as follows: 

A      The Superintendent at Clondalkin Garda Station

B      Focus Ireland 

C      Mercy Law Centre on behalf of The Ballymun Community Law Centre, Cross Care, Focus Ireland, The Public Interest Law Alliance, The Irish Traveller Movement and the NorthSide Community Law Centre.
D      Circle Housing Association

The Council places value on these submissions and while it is not proposed to adopt all of the recommendations made, some valuable contributions will be taken on board and incorporated in the final strategy document.  In particular the suggestion from Clondalkin Gardai that the role of the Community Safety Forum be expanded to provide a facility whereby confidentiality / anonymity might be provided to residents bringing forward information about Estate Management issues. 

It is also proposed to furnish the Gardaí periodically with information regarding trends in Anti Social Behaviour to assist them in the preparation of their Annual Policing Plans.  

The recommendation of the Superintendent that awareness of the impact of the powers conferred on both the Gardaí and the local authority by the Housing (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1997 be heightened will be taken on board.

It is envisaged that greater input will be required from the Gardaí where legal actions are being taken against the perpetrators of Anti Social Behaviour under legislation other than section 62 of the Housing Act 1966 where evidence will have to be given to the Courts in order to obtain eviction orders.  This change in approach is necessitated by the successful challenges which were taken against proceedings by several Local Authorities on the basis that the defendant tenants were not afforded the opportunity of being heard or to take part in the proceedings thereby contravening their rights under the European Convention on Human Rights.  

A mechanism will be put in place to ensure that the Gardaí are notified of the granting of excluding orders against occupants of dwellings as distinct from the tenants thereof, perhaps through the various Garda district offices.

Reference will be made in the final document to the importance which the Council attaches to such initiatives as the Garda Diversion Programme and to the exploration of Restorative Justice as a means of redressing the detrimental effects of anti social behaviour on communities.

All of the submissions received placed great store on the importance of early intervention in combating Anti Social Behaviour.  Such interventions can arise primarily from the effective exchange of information between agencies such as the Council, The Gardaí, external social workers, schools, Community Workers and Youth workers.  It must be acknowledged that currently, case conferences involving all of these parties occur only when family behaviour is at or near crisis point but it is hoped that consultations involving some of the named parties may be arranged, presenting less of a logistical challenge.  The Council’s social work team have stressed that early intervention will invariably involve young people, who, through their actions put the tenancies of their parents’ at risk.  The team believes that its tenancy sustainment staff can be at the forefront of coordinating and monitoring the establishment of interagency groups to address the behaviour of such young people.

The Strategy Document will reaffirm the Council’s commitment to the continued provision of pro social measures to prevent and ameliorate the effects of Anti Social Behaviour in the various communities that comprise South Dublin County.  The various clinics held around the County which are facilitated jointly by Council staff and Gardaí, the specially dedicated allocations support staff, the Council’s Welfare Service, the community safety fora and the various services provided at Community Centres around the County all contribute in this regard.  Major investments have been made by the Council and other state agencies in supporting communities affected by various forms of deprivation through such schemes as the RAPID Programme.  The result is that no community can claim to have been abandoned by the State or its agency as a justification for unacceptable behaviour.  

The Strategy will affirm the Council’s commitment to supporting tenant and members of their family who lapse in their behaviour as citizens.  A system of escalating actions will be utilized as part of an enforcement regime geared towards eradicating unacceptable behaviour or alternatively to removing errant tenants or subtenants from our communities.  It should be noted however that while the Council is usually prepared to give such persons every chance to mend their ways, cases will arise where the Council will seek to remove tenants immediately in the interest of protecting other members of the community.  

The Council has recently engaged in protracted consultation with the Data Protection Commissioner about the retention of records on the Council’s Anti Social Database and in particular about the retention of such records relating to the behaviour of minors.  It is proposed to enunciate the Council’s policy in this regard in the new strategy with a commitment to retaining records of Anti Social Behaviour by minors to the minimum possible particularly in the case of isolated incidents.

 Here under are three links to the four written submissions received.

Link to Garda Superintendent Submission:
R:\ANTI SOCIAL 2010\ASB Strategy\Garda Siochanna Submission.tif
Link to Focus Ireland Submission:
R:\ANTI SOCIAL 2010\ASB Strategy\Focus Ireland submission.tif
Link to Mercy Law Centre Submission:
R:\ANTI SOCIAL 2010\ASB Strategy\SDCC ASB Submission Mercy resource Law centre Sept 2010.doc
Link to Circle Housing Association Submission
R:\ANTI SOCIAL 2010\ASB Strategy\Circle Housing submission SDCC.doc
The document is currently being redrafted to take account of many of the aforementioned matters and it is considered that this draft strategy contains a good blueprint for how the Council will deal with Anti Social Behaviour in the future in a multi-faceted way.  The valuable working relationships which have been cultivated with the Gardaí and the HSE will be utilised to the full so as to deal effectively with the serious cases which the Council is presented with.  

Experience has shown that a multi agency approach produces the most positive outcomes when dealing with complicated cases where anti social behaviour is often a symptom of underlying dysfunctionality within families.  All too often the obvious solution of eviction may not be the best solution in the interest of all family members.

The first step in the coordinated and collaborative approach to serious anti social incidents, which is being implemented, involves ensuring that all sections and departments of the Council are fully involved and engaged in finding solutions to the numerous problem cases which arise annually.

The Council is now adopting a very tough attitude to tenants or sub-tenants who show unwillingness to engage in a meaningful way with it or other agencies incorporating a regime of warnings whereby a Verbal Warning will be followed by a Written Warning and subsequently Notice to Quit and proceedings in the Civil Courts if initial responses are not considered adequate and genuine.

It must also be noted that the responsibility for the reception and placement of homeless persons coming from South Dublin now rests fully with the Council.  These changes require us to take a more strategic approach to eviction and dealing with those who end up homeless as a result of such action.  Accordingly we propose to strengthen areas of intervention with problematic tenants within the powers provided for in current legislation, both before and after the ultimate sanction of eviction is invoked.   In this regard we are endeavouring to include a process/protocol wherby persons rendered homeless through eviction will be required to adhere to behavioural norms before being rehoused in conventional type accommodation.   

The Council is consulting widely with approved housing bodies who we hope will be in a position to play a major role in achieving the aforementioned objectives and in line with the proposed Local Authority Assessment & Placement Operational Plan for the Dublin Region.

In relation to meeting the deadline required under the legislation it is proposed to bring a report on the draft strategy to the three area committees this month before presenting it to the full Council in November.”

Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Hogan responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED. 
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R/460/10 NEW WORKS 

HEADED ITEM (11): 






Item ID: 25012 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/461/10 CORRESPONDENCE

CORRESPONDENCE (3): 





Item ID: 25013 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/462/10 Cathaoirleach's Business

MOTION  (7): 







Item ID: 25031 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
Community

r/463/10 questions

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/464/10 Application for Grants 

HEADED ITEM (12): 






Item ID: 25014
Mr. W. Sheils, Senior Executive Officer, presented the following report:- 

“Application for Grants.
Applications for grants under South Dublin County Council’s Community Grants Scheme have been received from the organisations listed below. Payment of these grants, in accordance with the conditions of the Scheme and in the amounts set out hereunder, is recommended for approval:-

	Ref:
	Name of Group
	Type of Application
	Date Received  
	Amount

	GF1953
	Woodstown Village Residents Association
	Running Costs Grant for Community Groups
	15/06/10
	€200

	GF1955
	Woodstown Village Residents Association
	Community Activity Grant (Including Sport Activity)
	15/06/10
	€500


Bottom of Form

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave and RESOLVED:-
“That this Committee recommends that South Dublin County Council APPROVE the grants as recommended in the foregoing report.”

The Committee congratulated Mr. Sheils and the staff in the Community Department on the recent opening of Ballyroan Community Centre.

R/465/10 NEW WORKS 

HEADED ITEM (13): 






Item ID: 25015 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/466/10 CORRESPONDENCE

CORRESPONDENCE (4): 





Item ID: 25016 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
Corporate Services & Libraries
r/467/10 questions

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/468/10 LIBRARY NEWS & EVENTS
HEADED ITEM (14): 






Item ID: 25017 
Ms. G. Byrne, County Librarian, presented the following report:-

“October 2010

	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Ballyroan
	U3A Group 
	Mondays at 10am



	
	Irish Conversation group
	Mondays at 7pm



	
	Class visits 
	Tuesday and Wednesday 

Mornings 

	
	English Classes for Foreign Nationals 
	Tuesdays at 10am 



	
	Computer Classes 
	Tuesdays at 10am



	
	Shine Mental Health Group 
	Tuesdays at 2pm



	
	German Class
	Wednesdays at 11am 



	
	Story Time
	Wednesdays at 3.30pm



	
	Spanish Conversation Group 
	Wednesdays at 7pm

	
	Writer’s Group
	Thursdays at 10am 



	
	Computer Classes with Age Action Ireland 
	Thursdays at 10am

	
	French Conversation Group 
	Thursdays at 7pm 



	
	Ted Courtney Lecture Series The Great Musicals 
	Thursdays at 8pm 

	
	Parent and Toddler Group
	Fridays at 10am 



	
	Chess Club
	Saturdays at 10.30am 



	
	Children’s Book Festival Author Visit - Maggie Stiefvater
	Thursday 30th September at 11am 

	
	Children’s Book Festival Launch Armagh Rhymers
	Monday 4th October at 3pm 

	
	Children’s Book Festival Poet Stephen James Smith
	Tuesday 5th October from 10am - 12noon

	
	Knitting Club
	Tuesday 5th & 19th October at 4pm 

	
	Shine Mental Health Group Meeting for Relatives
	Tuesday 5th October at 6.30pm 

	
	Children’s Book Festival Literature to Life! Victorian Drama for 4th classes 
	Wednesday 6th & 13th October at 10am 



	
	Children’s Book Festival Mobile Music Workshop
	Friday 8th at 10.30am 

	
	Templeogue Active Retirement Book Club
	Friday 8th October at 2pm 

	
	Orchard Book Club
	Monday 11th October at 2.30pm 

	
	Junior Book Club
	Monday 11th October at 3.30pm 

	
	Children’s Book Festival Niall de Burca visit
	Monday 11th October at 3.30pm

	
	Book Club
	Tuesday 12th October at 7pm 

	
	Children’s Book Festival Young Collector’s Workshop
	Wednesday 13th at 3.30pm 

	
	Children’s Book Festival John Boyne Visit
	Thursday 14th October at 11am 

	
	Children’s Book Festival Town with no Stories puppet show
	Thursday 14th October at 3.30pm 

	
	Hand and Face Art Workshop


	Monday 18th October at 3.30pm



	
	Poetry Circle 
	Tuesday 19th October at 7pm 

	
	Children’s Book Festival Jane Mitchell visit
	Thursday 21st October at 10am & 11.15am

	
	Launch of Rathfarnham book for children Famous Five Rathfarnham
	Friday 22nd October 

Please contact Ballyroan library for starting time


	
	A presentation by Olivia Carr Suicide - Let’s Talk about it.
	Tuesday 26th October at 8pm 

	
	Young Adult Movie Night
	Wednesday 27th October at 5.30pm 

	
	Classic Movie Night
	Wednesday 27th October at 8pm 

	
	Lunchtime Book Club
	Thursday 28th October at 1pm


For further information contact 4941900 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie


 Follow Ballyroan Library on Facebook



 Follow South Dublin Libraries on Facebook



 Follow us on twitter at sdcclibraries and stay in touch

October 2010

	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Tallaght
	FAS E-Learning 


	Mondays from 11am – 1pm

	
	TTRS - Touch Type Read Spell.  With clients from St John of Gods
	Mondays from 2.30pm – 3.30pm

	
	Polish for Beginners
	Mondays from 6.30 – 7.30pm

	
	National Learning Network

- using Digital training suite
	Tuesdays at 11am

	
	Irish Conversational Group


	Tuesdays from 1pm – 2pm

	
	Storytime for Children
	Tuesdays at 3.30pm



	
	Creative Writing Class

Booking Essential.
	Tuesdays from 6pm– 8pm

	
	TTRS - Touch Type Read Spell
	Tuesdays from 6.30pm – 7.30pm

	
	Computer Classes for Beginners
	Tuesdays from 6.30pm – 7.30pm

	
	Spanish Classes
	Tuesdays from 6.30pm – 7.30pm

	
	Programme for Transition Year Students - Class Visit
(details to be confirmed)
	Wednesdays from 10am – 1pm

	
	Toddler Time

Nursery rhymes, stories, activities for pre-school children
	Wednesdays at 10.30am

	
	English Conversation Group
	Wednesdays 

Beginners 5.30pm – 6.30pm

Intermediate 6.45pm – 7.45pm

	
	FAS E-Learning 
	Wednesdays from 6pm – 8pm

	
	Lecture Series on Teenage Issues

Parenting a Teenager

Cyber Safety for Teenagers

Eating Disorders 

Drugs

Booking Essential
	Wednesdays at 7.30pm

6th October

13th October

20th October

27th October

	
	Comic books with Transition year students.  Facilitator Jonathan Casey Class Visit
	Thursdays at 10am

	
	TTRS - Touch Type Read Spell
	Thursdays from 6.30pm – 7.30pm

	
	German for Beginners


	Thursdays from 7pm – 8pm

	
	TTRS - Touch Type Read Spell.  With clients from St John of Gods
	Fridays from 10am – 11am

	
	Welcome English Programme.  Presented by Tabs Theatre Company in association with County Library - An 8 part certificate programme in Communications Skills aimed at improving integration & communication skills.  The course uses drama & role-playing as a training tool and allows participants to explore new situations in a safe environment.  Participants must attend all 8 sessions to receive the certificate. Booking Essential
	Fridays from 11am – 12.30pm

	
	Chinese Drawings - Exhibition of Charcoal & Acrylic Drawings by Yan Zhuang
	20th September – 2nd October

	
	Exhibition of Oil Paintings by Dermot Lynch
	27th September – 16th October

	
	Exhibition of Photographs by David Soanes
	1st – 31st October

	
	Childrens Book Festival Author Visit - Maggie Stiefvater for Age 13+.  Class Booking
	Friday 1st October from 11am

	
	Exhibition of Paintings - Double Take Open Studio
	2nd – 16th October

	
	Study Skills – Follow Your Dream.  Presented by Sean Reinhardt
· Introduction – Personal Background

· Why Study? – Goal, Setting, Focus

· Setting the Scene

· Speed Reading

· The Brain

· Memory & Recall

· Useful Memory Techniques & Mind Maps

· Mind Maps – Summarizing Material

· Note Taking

· Conclusion – Where to from here? 
Booking Essential
	Saturday 2nd October from 2pm - 4pm

	
	Childrens Book Festival Armagh Rhymers Interactive Stories based on the Mummers Tradition.  Class Visit
	Monday 4th October from 10am – 11.30am

	
	Literature to Life Project

Kilmainham Gaol Visit with Barbara.  Class Visit
	Monday 4th October from 10am – 11.30am

	
	EVE Fetac Presentation Night for Trainees
	Monday 4th October from 5pm

	
	Childrens Book Festival 

Author Visit - Ré O Laighleas for 5th / 6th Class
	Tuesday 5th October at 10am & 11.30am

	
	Skills for Work Programme: Tallaght Adult Education Service.  Tallaght Adult Education programme.  A government funded initiative to up-skill people in employment, specifically those who left school early and have no, few or outdated qualifications
	Starts Tuesday 5th October for 10 weeks from 3pm – 6pm

	
	Adult Book Club 

Including “In The Rare Old Times” Frank Crummey & Jennifer Farrell in Conversation.  New members always welcome

www.tallaghtbookclub.com
	Tuesday 5th October from 6.30pm

	
	Childrens Book Festival Author Visit - Michael Scott for 11-12 year olds.  Class Visits
	Wednesday 6th October at 10am & 11.30am

	
	Childrens Book Festival Author Visit – Poet Stephen James Smith.  For Transition Year Class
	Thursday 7th October from 10am – 12noon

	
	Jobs Club

Help with sourcing jobs, cvs, interview questions, career advice support orientated
	Starts Tuesday 7th October from 2pm – 3pm

	
	HSE Community Mothers Programme
	Thursday 7th October from 10.30am – 12.30pm

	
	Skills for Work Programme: Tallaght Adult Education Service.  Tallaght Adult Education programme.  A government funded initiative to up-skill people in employment, specifically those who left school early and have no, few or outdated qualifications
	Starts Thursdays7th October for 10 weeks from 3pm – 6pm

	
	BRI Support Group

Acquired Brain Injury Support Group meeting
	Thursday 7th October from 6pm – 8pm

	
	Exhibition - in association with the Development Office of South Dublin County Council Box Stories
	8th October – 2nd November

	
	“The Saturday Club”

Junior Book Club.  For 9 – 12 year olds
	Saturdays 9th & 30th October at 11am

	
	Podge Kelly - Photography Talk and Walk Booking Essential
	Saturdays 9th & 16th October from 1pm

	
	Literature to Life Project with Barbara.  Oliver Twist, Jane Eyre, The Orphans.  Class Visit
	Monday 11th October from 10am – 11.30pm

	
	Childrens Book Festival Author Visit - Siobhan Parkinson in Conversation with Marie Louise Fitzpatrick for teenage group.  Class Visit only
	Tuesday 12th October at 10am

	
	Connect Computer Training
	Tuesday 12th October from  2pm – 4pm 

	
	Tallaght Historical Society October Lecture and Meeting

(lecture title to be confirmed)
	Tuesday 12th October at 7pm

	
	Childrens Book Festival Mobile Music Workshop 
	Wednesday 13th October at 10.30am

	
	South Dublin County Disability Advisory / Consultative Panel
	Thursday 14th October from 10am – 12noon

	
	Connect Computer Training
	Thursday 14th October from 2pm – 4pm

	
	SAME Art Exhibition by Fettercairn Community Centre Art Class exhibition
	18th October – 1st November

	
	Literature to Life Project 

Act Out Scenes from Oliver Twist, Jane Eyre and The Orphans with Jill Murphy.  Class Visit
	Monday 18th October from 10am – 11.30pm

	
	Childrens Book Festival Author Visit - Garrett Carr.  Class visit only
	Tuesday 19th October at 10.30am & 12noon

	
	Open University Information Evening
	Tuesday 19th October from 5pm – 8pm

	
	Green School Seminar
	Wednesday 20th October at 1.30pm

	
	Childrens Book Festival 

The Town with no Stories - Puppet Show for 5-10 years.  Class Visit
	Thursday 21st October at 11am

	
	Leo Swan Memorial Lecture

Archaeological theme
	Thursday 21st October at 7pm

	
	Movie Night at Tallaght Library
	Thursday 28th October at   7pm

	
	Teen Film Club

for 12 – 15 year olds
	Saturday 30th October from 1.30pm – 3.30pm


For further information contact 462 0073 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie


 Follow Tallaght Library on Facebook



 Follow South Dublin Libraries on Facebook



 Follow us on twitter at sdcclibraries and stay in touch

October 2010

	Branch
	Events
	Date

	Whitechurch
	Women’s Arts and Crafts are making the centenary quilt
	Mondays from 2pm – 4pm 

	
	Library Opening Hours


	Tuesday’s  

2pm – 5pm & 

6pm – 8pm

Wednesday’s 

10am – 1pm & 

2pm – 5pm

Thursday’s 

2pm – 5pm & 

6pm – 8pm

	
	Free Legal Advice


	Every 2nd Tuesday at 7pm

	
	Community Healing
	Wednesdays from 7pm – 9pm

	
	Social History Group are working on the history of the library, collecting photographs and memories
	Thursdays from September 2 – 4pm

	
	Art History for 10 weeks with Dr Eimear O’Connor from Trinity College booking essential.
	Thursdays at 8pm – 9.30pm

	
	MABS


	Fridays at 10am

	
	Book Club 
	Every 2nd Friday from 12noon – 1pm

	
	Irish Conversation Classes


	Fridays at 2pm


For more information contact 493 0199 or www.southdublinlibraries.ie


 Follow South Dublin Libraries on Facebook



 Follow us on twitter at sdcclibraries and stay in touch

Following contributions from Councillors E. Coburn, C. Keane, and P. Cosgrave, Ms. Byrne responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
R/469/10 New Works 
HEADED ITEM (15): 






Item ID: 25018 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/470/10 Correspondence 

CORRESPONDENCE (5): 





Item ID: 25019 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/471/10 Cathaoirleach's Business
MOTION (8): 







Item ID: 25033 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
Environment
r/472/10 questions

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/473/10 NEW WORKS 

HEADED ITEM (16): 






Item ID: 25020 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/474/10 CORRESPONDENCE
CORRESPONDENCE (6):  





Item ID: 25021 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/475/10 Cathaoirleach's Business – UPKEEP OF OUR CEMETRIES
MOTION (9):







 Item ID: 25081 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn:-
"That this Committee discusses with the aid of an up to date report, the poor condition/upkeep of our cemetries with a view to drawing up a rota for maintenance/grass cutting for each cemetry. Respect for the dead is very important in Ireland - the current condition does not portray this respect."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“All graveyards were prepared in advance of the annual masses over the summer months this year, with grass being cut in each graveyard on one occasion.  Due to the size of Bohernabreena graveyard the Environmental Services Dept has one member of staff deployed to that graveyard on a full time basis.  This means that Bohernabreena has maintenance work carried out on an ongoing basis throughout the year.  Due to the current embargo on recruitment in the public sector it has not been possible to recruit temporary seasonal staff to assist with maintenance of the graveyards between April and September, as happened on an annual basis prior to the introduction of the embargo.  The situation is compounded by the fact that burial grounds staff are redeployed regularly to assist with refuse collections.  In excess of 350 working days have been lost from burial grounds to refuse collections between January and August of the current year.  With overall numbers of general staff across all sections of the Council reducing on a continuous basis at the present time it has not been possible to move staff from other sections into burial grounds to help with the seasonal workload from April to September.  Regrettably the Council will not be in a position to improve the level of graveyard maintenance which is currently being achieved while the restrictions on staff availability which have been outlined remain in place.”

Mr. L. Magee, Senior Engineer, presented the report.  Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Magee responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.

Bottom of Form

r/476/10  AREA AROUND knocklyon shopping centre
MOTION (10)







 Item ID: 25089 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn:-
"That this committee discusses the area around and outside Knocklyon Shopping Centre with a view to getting a collective group together-(e.g.tidy district group) SDCC/Church/Shopping Centre/Residents/Community Council to address the poor condition of the area - footpath required; clean up; shrubs; general upgrade."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The Council works closely with many groups throughout the county and is open to providing support and assistance to any new groups that wish to getting involved in their community. Groups of this nature must however be community based and initiated if they are to have any realistic chance of success. In this regard, motivated residents/local Councillors are best placed to bring together such a group of concerned citizens.

As part of his duties, the local Litter Warden regularly liaises with local residents, businesses and community groups throughout the County as well as patrolling known areas of concern to residents regularly.   The Warden also reports to both Cleansing and Parks where any clean-ups are required and will take action against any offending local residents or businesses under the Litter Pollution Act as required.  Accordingly, the Warden will engage with any locally constituted group to address any issues of concern in respect of the area around and outside Knocklyon Shopping Centre.

This area from the Church on Idrone Avenue around the boundary of this shopping centre has been inspected recently and the Litter Warden reports that the area is practically litter free.  The only issue arising was that the textiles recycling bank was full but the warden has contacted the relevant company who were making immediate arrangements to empty it. The issue of the footpath required will be referred to the Roads Department.”

Mr. L. Magee, Senior Engineer, presented the report.  Following a contribution from Councillor C. Keane, Mr. Magee responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.

Bottom of Form

R/477/10 SETTING UP A TIDY DISTRICTS GROUP RATHFARNHAM VILLAGE 

MOTION (11): 







Item ID: 25092 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn:-
"That this Committee agrees that SDCC 'coordinate' the setting up of a Tidy Districts group for Rathfarnham Village, with a view to beautifying/upgrading the village and eventually entering it in the Tidy Districts competition."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The Council works closely with many groups throughout the county and is open to providing support and assistance to any new groups that wish to getting involved in their community. Groups of this nature must however be community based and initiated if they are to have any realistic chance of success. In this regard, motivated residents/local Councillors are best placed to bring together such a group of concerned citizens.

The whole ethos of Tidy Towns/Districts competitions is that groups entering such competitions are independently set up and work locally to maintain their area to achieve the local pride and ownership that allows areas to develop and prosper in the Tidy Towns/Districts framework.

However, as with all such groups, the Council's Parks, Environmental Services and other Departments will liaise with any group that is established in Rathfarnham.”

Mr. L. Magee, Senior Engineer, presented the report.  Following a contribution from Councillor C. Keane, Mr. Magee responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.

Bottom of Form

Roads
R/478/10 QUESTIONS 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor E. Coburn and RESOLVED:

“That pursuant to Standing Order No.13, Questions numbered 3 - 5 be ADOPTED and APPROVED.”

R/479/10 ROAD MARKINGS BALLYCULLEN ROAD & COLMCILLE WAY

QUESTION (3): Councillor E. Coburn 



Item ID: 25103 

"To ask the Manager to review the road markings at the junction of Ballycullen Road and Colmcille Way as the road markings do not appear to take account of the angle and the position of stationary traffic when turning right from Ballycullen Road north onto Colmcille Way?"
REPLY:
The section of Ballycullen Road to the south of the new junction is still under construction. Once the road is widened to both sides and the final road surfacing has been applied, the final road markings will be installed. These will then give the correct alignment for vehicles for the turning movements including when turning right from Ballycullen Road east onto Colmcille's Way.

Bottom of Form

Bottom of Form

R/480/10 EXAMINE ESTATES ON ROUTE OF BALLYCULLEN/FIRHOUSE QBC  

QUESTION (4): Councillor C. Keane 



 Item ID: 25097 

"To ask the Manager to examine the entrance to each estate on the Route of the Ballycullen/Firhouse QBC following /during completion with a view to ensuring that the entrances/grass verges are completed /reinstated to a satisfactory condition in the Rathfarnham area?"
REPLY:
All works on the scheme are being examined on an ongoing basis to confirm that they are in compliance with the contract drawings and specifications.

The Landscaping Contractor Peter O'Brien & Sons will be carrying out the landscaping works once the Main Contractor SIAC has completed the civil works components in the various areas.

Bottom of Form

R/481/10  TRANSFER OF THE ROAD AT HERMITAGE VIEW
QUESTION (5): Councillor C. Keane  



Item ID: 25099 

 "To ask the Manager if there has been a response to the many requests made to the Bank of Ireland by the Law Department re the transfer of the road at Hermitage view to SDCC with a view to taking it in charge. We have impressed upon them the seriousness of the situation. The roads department cannot upgrade this work until this is rectified. Any update on this please, and if not what is the next step, taking into consideration the Bank of Ireland have been written to many times?"
REPLY: 
Both the Roads and the Law Departments have been in contact with the Bank of Ireland who now have control of the lands in question due to the liquidation of the original developers Gallagher Group.

The most recent discussions took place on 6/10/10 and the solicitor dealing with the case on behalf of the Bank of Ireland indicated that they could see no reason why the area in question could not be offered to the Council for taking in charge purposes. It is agreed that further discussions will take place over the next number of weeks with a view to finalising matters and to enable the Bank of Ireland to formally request that the Council take the area in charge. As part of this process the Bank of Ireland are to give written authorisation to the Council to enter onto the lands to carry out any necessary works to bring the road up to the taking in charge standard. It will of course be a matter for the Members of the Council to declare the road to be a public road at the conclusion of the process.

Bottom of Form

R/482/10 Proposed Declaration of Roads to be Public Roads
HEADED ITEM (17):






 Item ID: 25022 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/483/10 - PROPOSED EXTINGUISHMENT OF THE PUBLIC RIGHT OF WAY OVER RESIDUAL PORTION OF STOCKING LANE IN THE VICINITY OF LAUREL COTTAGE FOLLOWING THE RE-ALIGNMENT OF STOCKING LANE

HEADED ITEM (18): 






Item ID: 25142
Mr. T. Curtin, Administrative Officer, presented the following report:-

“Proposed extinguishment of the Public Right-of-Way over residual portion of the old road following the re-alignment of Stocking Lane, Rathfarnham, Dublin 16. Map Ref:  RE 1054/1.

The re-alignment of Stocking Lane approximately four years ago resulted in a small residual portion of the old road in the vicinity of Laurel Cottage, Stocking Lane surplus to requirements.

Drawing No. RE 1054/1 shows this land outlined in red. That portion shaded orange is in the ownership of the Council under Folio DN101358F.  That portion shaded blue is included in the ownership of Laurel Cottage.

The Development Department have agreed terms for the sale of the lands shaded orange to the owners of Laurel Cottage who intend incorporating it into their garden. It is necessary in the first instance to extinguish the public right of way over both the areas shaded orange and blue and outlined in red on Drawing No. RE 1054/1.

If the Committee agree the procedure to extinguish the public right-of-way as listed above will be initiated.”

DRAWING RE 1054/1
[image: image9.emf]
It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor P. Cosgrave and AGREED:
“That the procedure to extinguish the public right of way at the location in the foregoing report shown outlined in red on Drawing No. RE 1054/1 be initiated.”
R/484/10 REVIEW OF POLICY ON WINTER GRITTING

HEADED ITEM (19)






 Item ID: 25164 
Ms. C. Lambert, Senior Executive Engineer, presented the following report:-

3 Driver Scenario
4 Driver Scenario
5 Driver Scenario
6 Driver Scenario
7 Driver Scenario
Heavy Snow
Low Salt Scenario 1 (Worst)
Low Salt Scenario 2
Low Salt Scenario 3
Proposed Routes
Winter Maintenance Draft 07Sep 2010
Following contributions from Councillors C. Keane, P. Cosgrave and E. Coburn, Ms. Lambert, and Mr. P. Murphy, Senior Executive Officer, responded to queries raised and the report was NOTED.
R/485/ 10 NEW WORKS - SAFETY ASPECTS OF FIRHOUSE/BALLYCULLEN QUALITY BUS CORRIDOR ON FIRHOUSE ROAD.
HEADED ITEM (20): 






Item ID: 25023 
Mr. P. Murphy, Senior Executive Officer, presented the following report:-
“A site inspection was carried out by the Project Supervisor Design on 3rd Sept 2010 and the Project Supervisor Construction on 9th September 2010. 

These inspections resulted from a query raised by Cllr. Cosgrave in relation to motorists and vulnerable road users in proximity to the works at the last Area committee meeting and his request to report back to the committee with regard to same. 

The above site visits were discussed at the regular Site Safety Meeting on the 12th September and the following key points noted; 

A. Pedestrian barriers were in place at appropriate locations. It is acknowledged with respect to Cremorne Estate the existing footpaths lie outside extent of works. 

B. The lack of directional signage (possibly removed due to vandalism) may have resulted in some pedestrians following estate roads out to main road junction, as opposed to using temporary walkways and crossings installed by the contractor SIAC.

C. Pinch points existed at Knocklyon Avenue and Green Acre Court due to site constraints and the necessity to take a minimum of 1m each side beyond existing kerb lines to facilitate tarmac tie in detail and new kerb construction as per construction detail requirements. These works are now complete. 

D. As a result some pedestrians may have inadvertently entered work zones which would explain query re poor surfacing. Surfacing of temporary footpaths where they exist are considered satisfactory. 

The following recommendations have been instigated;

1. Pedestrian Directional Signage has been replaced

2. Pedestrian Directional Signage at estate exit/access locations is monitored on a weekly (daily if possible) basis.

3. Works fencing is checked on a daily basis such that unauthorized entry is identified and repaired.  

4. Contact details of the site can be provided to Councillors. This would apply to safety issues only such that in the event of a complaint it can be investigated contemporaneously and appropriate actions taken there and then.”

It was AGREED to take Motion 14 in the name of Councillor E. Coburn in conjunction with the above.

MOTION (14): 







Item ID: 25104 

It was proposed by Councillor E. Coburn, seconded by Councillor C. Keane:-
"That this Committee discusses with the aid of a report from the manager why signage poles erected in March 2010 (without legends) along the Firhouse Road have now been dug up (during week of 20 Sept) as part of the current QBC road widening and to explain why these two projects were not co-ordinated. In addition that the Manager detail what signage is now planned on each of the sections of the Firhouse road from Ballyroan road through to Ballycullen Road."  

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“The signs form part of the Regional Road Signage Programme which was commenced in October 2009. Work was being carried out by a Contractor when objections to the locations of some of the signs were received from the public and Councillors and a review of the signage was undertaken. This delayed the Contractor and the contract was terminated.

All sign faces still to be placed to complete the works are stored in the Depot, and the remaining works will be carried out by Direct Labour. The signs still to be completed along the Firhouse Road R114 between Ballyroan Road and Ballycullen Road will be completed once the contract for the Firhouse/Ballycullen QBC is completed.

The drawings showing the planned signage are attached.”

[image: image10.emf]
Following contributions from Councillors E. Coburn and P. Cosgrave, Mr. Murphy responded to queries raised and the reports were NOTED.

Bottom of Form

R/486/10 CORRESPONDENCE 

CORRESPONDENCE (7): 





Item ID: 25024 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
Bottom of Form

R/487/10 STREET LIGHTING END OF MARIAN CRESCENT & ANNE DEVLIN DRIVE 

MOTION (13): 







Item ID: 25052 

It was proposed by Councillor P. Cosgrave, seconded by Councillor C. Keane
"That the Manager look again at the street lighting between the end of Marian Crescent and Anne Devlin Drive to come up with a solution to improve lighting in this area."

The following report by the Manager was READ:
“There is currently a public lighting column c/w 55W SOX lantern at the end of Marian Crescent and Anne Devlin Drive.  However, it is surrounded by trees which are affecting the lighting levels.  The removal of these trees, which is a matter for the residents and the Parks Department, would alleviate this lighting problem.”

The report was NOTED and Councillor P. Cosgrave requested that the Motion be RE-ENTERED for the November Meeting.

Development

r/488/10 questions

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/489/10 NEW WORKS 

HEADED ITEM (21):






 Item ID: 25025 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/490/10 CORRESPONDENCE

CORRESPONDENCE (8): 





Item ID: 25026 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
R/491/10 Cathaoirleach's Business

MOTION (15):







 Item ID: 25028 

It was NOTED that there was no business under this heading.
The following Motion was NOT REACHED:-
R/492/10 Cathaoirleach's Business – PILLARS AT GLENLYON ESTATE

MOTION (12):







Item ID: 25085 

It was proposed by Councillor C. Keane, seconded by Councillor

"That this Committee recommends that the Pillars at Glenlyon Estate be painted - they have been destroyed following work on QBC - the cost of a ltr. of paint would demonstrate that this Council have some consideration for those people who have 'endured' major disruption during those major roads works. There may be staff in some departments that could be seconded to do this job taking into consideration that there is no funding now for major new works."

The meeting concluded at 5.35 p.m.

Siniú  ________________              Dáta ________________

      An Cathaoirleach  
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